MARCH TOWN COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of March Town Council held on 6th October 2014 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.

Present
Councillor
CC Owen

Town Mayor





RF Skoulding

Deputy Town Mayor


Councillors
S Count

SR Court




J French

BM Keane




A Pugh

MW Purser
  



TEW Quince


Town Clerk



C Lemmon


Public




None









102

Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillors Cornwell, George and Philpott.
103

Planning Applications

Because of their positions on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and their commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillors Keane, Owen and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to their involvement in the building industry, Councillors Count, Purser and Skoulding would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.

Councillors Owen and Skoulding left the debating table for the entirety of this agenda item.

It was agreed that three additional planning applications would be discussed.
Councillor Pugh took the Chair for this agenda item only.
Application


Name and address of applicant, details of application,

Number
and recommendation of March Town Council.
F/YR14/0725/A 
Mr S Sullivan, Yorkshire House, Yorkshire Drive, Bradford.
Display of 3 x non-illuminated fascia signs and 2 x externally illuminated double sided hanging signs.

Norwich & Peterborough Building Society, 41 Broad Street, March.

Received: 17 September 2014.





Consultation Date: 15 September 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0726/A 
Mrs Jacqui Thomson, PO Box 1000, Second Floor, Business House D, Gogarburn, Edinburgh.

Display of 1no internally illuminated fascia sign, 1no internally illuminated hanging sign, and 1no internally illuminated ATM sign and 1no non-illuminated entrance sign.

National Westminster Bank, 18 Broad Street, March.

Received: 17 September 2014.





Consultation Date: 15 September 2014.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0738/F

Mrs S A Nicholson, 29 Cavalry Drive, March.

Erection of a first-floor rear extension with balcony to existing dwelling.
S/a.

Received: 22 September 2014.





Consultation Date: 19 September 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0744/F

Mrs S Ward, 6th Floor, Radcliffe House, Solihull.

Erection of an industrial building to house a 20MW electricity generation plant involving the erection of a 2.4m high palisade security boundary fence and gate.

Site Of Former Gas Distribution Centre, Gas Road, March.
Received: 26 September 2014.





Consultation Date: 22 September 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0746/RM

Mr David Powell, 45 Elwyn Road, March.
Erection of a single-storey 2-bed dwelling with integral garage and 2.0 metre high acoustic fencing.

Land South West Of 13 Badgeney Road, March.
Received: 26 September 2014.





Consultation Date: 23 September 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0749/F

Mr D. Mason, 42 Elwyndene Road, March.

Erection of 2 x 2-storey 3-bed dwellings and 1 x 2-storey 4-bed dwelling with garages and 1.2m and 1.8m high close boarded fences involving (retrospective) demolition of existing dwelling and outbuildings.

Land East Of 129 Estover Road, March.
Received: 26 September 2014.





Consultation Date: 23 September 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0772/F
Mr Jon-pall Bonnett, 4 College Mews, 212 St Anns Hill, London.

Erection of hand car wash and valeting centre

Tesco Stores PLC, 10 Hostmoor Avenue, March.


Received: 3 October 2014.

Return by 22 October 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0774/F
Mr Anthony Henson, 22 Elwyndene Road, March.

Erection of single-storey front and rear extensions and first-floor side extension to existing dwelling involving demolition of existing single storey rear extension.

S/a.


Received: 6 October 2014.

Return by 24 October 2014.

Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0781/A
Mr Jon-pall Bonnett, 4 College Mews, 212 St Anns Hill, London.

Display of 5no non-illuminated fascia signs and 6no non-illuminated free standing signs (screens).

Tesco Stores PLC, 10 Hostmoor Avenue, March.


Received: 3 October 2014.

Return by 23 October 2014.





Recommend approval.
104

Public Participation
Since nobody had given the requisite notice to the Clerk to enable them to address the meeting, no public participation took place.

105

Police Update
Since no police officers were present, no police update took place.
106

March Town Plan
Derek McKenzie provided an update regarding the progress of the March Neighbourhood Plan, and confirmed his attendance at the next MTC Public Consultation Event due to be held on Saturday 11th October 2014 at Audmoor House.

Main points raised included the following:

a) The last Consultation Event held on 19th July 2014 achieved a healthy footfall but, again, virtually all the respondents were aged 50+.  
b) It is essential that younger age groups are encouraged into the consultation process, and this could possibly be achieved by erecting interactive murals in a prominent position within the town centre.

c) It was agreed that Councillor Pugh would organize a Consultation Event at the Neale-Wade Academy on Monday 20th October 2014. This would utilize the same material that is used at the 11th October 2014 event. 

d) The draft “Visions, Aims and Objectives” of the March Neighbourhood Plan (see Appendix 1) were discussed in detail. It was agreed that this document should be published on the MTC website.
e) It was agreed that Derek McKenzie would forward a draft letter to the Town Clerk detailing the information that needed to be asked of Gary Garford of FDC. This information all related to the need for overall town master-planning to ensure that necessary infrastructure improvements (roads, schools, doctors, sewerage) were provided in a known pre-planned manner.

f) It was agreed that the March Neighbourhood Plan should only cover the areas of concern relevant to the wishes of the townspeople of March.

Following constructive discussions, Derek McKenzie was thanked by the Mayor and left the meeting at 8.20pm. 
107

Minutes of Meetings

The following Minutes were agreed and signed by the Mayor: 

Main Council Meeting of 1st September 2014.
Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 15th September 2014.
Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting of 15th September 2014.
Councillors Meeting of 29th September 2014.
108

Matters Arising

Re Main Council Meeting of 1st September 2014:
Minute 91 / 79:
The Mayor and Town Clerk met with representatives of CCC and FDC on Friday 5th September 2014 to discuss Estover Playing Field and a report has been provided previously.

Minute 92:
Helen Greenleaves was notified of this Council’s decision regarding an Upwell Road speed limit on 2nd September 2014.

Minute 93:
The Fire Brigade was forwarded a letter of thanks on 2nd September 2014.


Trevor Watson (FDC) was e-mailed on 3rd September 2014 requesting a monthly flooding update, and offering the assistance of local Councillors.


Following receipt of the first update, it was agreed that the Clerk should notify Trevor Watson that (a) there were on-going problems in Birchwood Avenue and (b) no mention had been made of the problems encountered at the northern end of Cavalry. 

Minute 95:
A Commonwealth Flag was ordered on 2nd September 2014.

Minute 96:
An order for illuminating Britannia was placed on 2nd September 2014.

Re Councillors Meeting of 29th September 2014:

The e-mail to Councillor Clark (with Copies to Paul Medd, Councillor Steve Count and Mark Lloyd was forwarded on 30th September 2014 as agreed. No response, not even an acknowledgement, has yet been received.
109

Disabled Parking Bays
Councillor Keane highlighted the lack of disabled parking bays in Broad Street although, after discussing the situation, it appeared that this was more a case of lack of enforcement against able-bodied drivers.
110

Town Centre Parking
Councillor Owen highlighted the problem of inconsiderate parking in certain areas of the town. Particular reference was made to the entrance road (off the Market Place) leading to the private car park of Elwyn House, 18 Market Place, March. On many occasions it would be impossible for an emergency vehicle to gain access to this property. Again, lack of enforcement appeared to be the major contributory factor. 
It was agreed that the Clerk should e-mail Sgt Martin Monger, in the first instance, to request that greater emphasis is attached to enforcement since inconsiderate parking has been highlighted as a priority concern. This correspondence would raise the concerns of both agenda items 109 and 110.
The concept of Civil Parking Enforcement was also discussed. It was known that this can be devolved to District Council level, but it was not known whether it could be introduced without pay parking. Councillor French volunteered to make enquiries of Councillor Ralph Butcher who is the appropriate Portfolio Holder at FDC. 

111

External Auditors Report for Year Ending 31st March 2014
The Clerk reported that the following comments had been made:
a) No matters give cause for concern.

b) The Annual Return was amended with regards to the declared precept figure. The opinion of the Town Clerk and the Internal Auditor had been that the precept figure should include the FDC Council Tax Support Grant.

In fact, this was incorrect. The FDC Council Tax Support Grant should be included in “Other Income” and the precept figure reduced accordingly.

112

Model Financial Regulations
The Clerk detailed changes contained within the revised recommended Financial Regulations.
Following discussions, it was agreed that these revised Financial Regulations be approved subject to the changes recommended by the Town Clerk / Responsible Financial Officer.

It was also agreed that each Councillor should be provided with a hard copy of these Financial Regulations at the next Main Council Meeting.

113

Standing Orders
It was agreed without dissent that point (o) of the “Meetings” (page 84) be amended as follows:
DELETE: Photographing, recording, broadcasting or transmitting the proceeds of a meeting by any means is not permitted without the Council’s prior (written) consent.

INSERT: Photographing, recording, broadcasting or transmitting the proceeds of a meeting by any means is permitted with the Council’s consent provided such actions do not cause a nuisance.

114

Cambridgeshire County Council Update
Councillor Count provided the following updates:
a) A flyover at Ely Railway Station has now been approved following many months of wrangling with various objectors.
b) The future governance of the whole area is now being discussed by all the political parties.

115

Fenland District Council Update
Councillor Owen provided updates as follows:
a) The possibility of FDC selling Fenland Hall and purchasing Hereward Hall, subject to sundry discussions, has recently been in the news. This will be discussed in detail by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee at their November 2014 meeting.
b) A47 negotiations are ongoing, but little progress will be seen in the near future.

116

Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed. 
Councillor French requested that CGM Landscapes be contacted to discuss the cost of edging the Westry grass verges where they are impinging onto the footpaths. 

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.15pm

Councillor CC Owen    ………………………………………..  3rd November 2014.

Mayor of March.
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